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Newsletter number 2 (march 2017) 

 
 
Dear members, supporters and volunteers 
 
More than two months have passed by since our first newsletter. During this time, RANA and its 
volunteers have been far from inactive. The following few paragraphs sum up the actions undertaken 
and the decisions taken since the start of the year.  
 
First of all, we’d like to thank you all for the involvement of many of you, your encouraging messages, 
your recommendations, your ideas, questions and comments and the emotional moments we have 
shared.  
 
Being part of a group of volunteers is not insignificant, especially when it comes to participating in a 
humanitarian project. On top of the work and the tiredness, direct contact with people coming from 
incredibly difficult situations is highly emotionally charged. We have therefore decided to honour our 
volunteers by presenting the portrait of one of them. We’ll do this regularly at the end of each 
newsletter.  
 
We will now do an appraisal of the actions undertaken this year and present our decisions relating to 
the near future.  
 
We’d like to also remind you that the training day organised by RANA for its volunteers will take 
place this Saturday 18th March, from 11am to 3pm at Mundo B (26 Rue d’Edimbourg, in Ixelles). 
More details to follow in the next newsletter.  
 
Enjoy the read and don’t forget that, as always, we welcome all your comments and ideas!  
 
The RANA team 
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A super programme for our training this Saturday 
 
This Saturday 18 March, from 11am to 3pm, RANA is organising a half-day of training for its 
volunteers.  
 
The principal objective: to help us to better ‘buddy’ asylum seekers.  
 
Here is the training programme: 
 

1) Introduction – by Jens Müller and Sara Ott (founding members of the management board) 
2) The asylum-seeking process in Belgium – Romain Consiglio (founding member of the board) 
 
Lunch break – lunch provided by RANA 

 
3) The role of CPAS (centre publique d’action sociale) – Anne Herscovici (founding member) 
 
4) How to effectively communicate what RANA does – Schams El-Ghoneimi (founding member 

and communications coordinator) 
 

5) Understanding the work of the ‘buddying’ through a case study – Achraf Ben H’Ssaïn 
(founding member and coordinator of “work on the ground”). 
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Invite your friends and family to a concert organised for RANA on 
Saturday evening  
 
We are talking about a concert that is not organised by RANA, but by Marlene, a lady who wishes to 
support our project. This will take place on 18 March at l’hôtel communal de Woluwé St Lambert. 
The funds raised by this concert will be given to RANA in the form of a cash gift. We can of course 
only encourage this kind of initiative! If you have any ideas, don’t hesitate.  
There are currently about 20 tickets left (on the 15 March), so don’t hesitate to invite your family and 
friends. They can buy the tickets here: https://www.billetweb.fr/euphony-sings-gospel-pop-and-jazz 
 

 
  

https://www.billetweb.fr/euphony-sings-gospel-pop-and-jazz
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Off to a good start: Individual support 
 
On 8 February a round table was organised for people wishing to take part in the work of ‘buddying’ 
refugees in Belgium. This round table ended with the designation of ‘buddies’.  
 
A buddy is a RANA member or volunteer who assumes the responsibility of contacting  a refugee or 
asylum seeker who is experiencing certain administrative  difficulties, such as looking for 
accommodation, communication with the Belgian authorities, getting their qualifications recognised, 
and more.  
 
About a dozen volunteers have come forward so far to become ‘buddies’ ( also called a SPOC or 
Single Person of Contact) and each currently supports one or two refugees.  
 
We’d like to thank all the members of this group, who are doing exemplary work and give great 
quality support on behalf of RANA. We couldn’t hope for more! 
 

 
A little souvenir from the first meeting. 
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We are monitoring the situation at the Gare du Nord in Brussels   
 
Winter has passed, and, as we told you in our previous newsletter, RANA volunteers have been very 
present at Brussel’s Gare du Nord to help the refugees, sometimes up to one hundred of them, on 
the outskirts of the station.  
 
However, our main goal is not to take the place of the other charities which specialise in helping 
those facing homelessness. We acted out of necessity in the face of the dismantling of the ‘jungle’ in 
Calais which caused an influx of migrants into the city.  
 
After doing our best to help by bringing food, drink, blankets, as well as advice and moral support, we 
decided to limit our trips to once a week just to keep an eye on the situation. 
 
It is worth noting that this work on the ground done by volunteers was welcome and necessary, and 
most importantly allowed several dozen homeless people to find refuge at the Samu Social shelter 
and spend the winter in the warm. 
 
After much advice, hundreds of these people also decided to seek asylum in Belgium and since then 
have benefited from  a  less precarious status than before, at least being in the care of the 
government for the duration of their asylum request. 
 

 
Sandwiches prepared by a volunteer…  
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The óoutings and social eventsô group 
 
Parallel to the creation of the ‘buddy’ group, a group of volunteers who organise day and evening 
trips with the aim of relaxing and having fun was created, putting refugees and volunteers directly in 
contact.  
 
This group really contributes to the improvement of the refugees’ morale. Let’s not forget that many 
people who have fled their countries and their roots due to war are often very affected by a difficult 
journey and find themselves in a country where they know neither the language, the alphabet, the 
religion, nor the ways to integrate. The organisation of festive events helps to remove barriers that 
many thought insurmountable, and to create friendships and camaraderie. It’s a crucial step in the 
integration process.  
 
A special thanks to Dunya, one of our volunteers, who has volunteered to become the coordinator of 
this group! 
 

 
A “damp” visit to Brussels’ Grand Place   
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Arabic classes at Mundo-B 
 
Since  4 February, our volunteers can follow Arabic classes at Mundo-B every Saturday afternoon. 
These lessons are given by a volunteer of Iraqi origin.  
 
It’s not only a language class. Aws, our tutor, also explains the way of life in the “Arab world”; the 
etiquette, the origins of certain customs , the good and bad sides, and so on.  
 
It’s also a chance for each volunteer to  understand the people they are seeking to help thanks to 
better communication.  
 
Finally, despite the fact that learning Arabic is no walk in the park, it’s always a pleasant moment of 
friendship and fun thanks to the excellent atmosphere fostered by Aws, our teacher. A huge thanks 
to him! 
 
About fifteen students attend regularly. 
 

 
Aws, our Arabic teacher. 
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Material donations  
 
Since September 2016 we have received many donations of items for refugees. These range from 
clothes to furniture and from care products to non-perishable food.  Thanks to these donations, we 
have been able to help many people. We’d like to thank all the donors who understood the urgency 
of the situation.  
 
For a long time, these items were stored in the office and in the cellars of certain volunteers whilst 
waiting to be distributed.  
 
Two supporters also offered their garages in Watermael-Boitsfort, to temporarily store the donated 
items. A huge thanks to them!  
 
Since 11 February we have had our own storage space near the Gare du Nord. We will now be able to 
empty the offices and cellars of the volunteers, and the garage in Watermael-Boitsfort.  
 
However, we have been wondering whether the collection of clothes is still appropriate given that 
other associations are specialised in this field and the fact that we don’t regularly visit the migrants at 
the Gare du Nord (which is where there is most demand for warm clothes).  
 
We have therefore decided to give the clothes we have to associations  specialised in this (which 
ones specifically hasn’t yet been decided). As for furniture, we hope to place it where it is needed 
before even having to store it somewhere. 
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The RANA website 
 
We frequently receive the same comment about our website: it’s only available in French, which isn’t 
very practical considering the multilingual character of our supporters. This comment is absolutely 
justified and we have decided to act.  
 
Our website will therefore soon be multilingual.   
You will shortly be able to browse it in English.  
It will then be translated into Dutch and Arabic.  
 
A little visit on www.rana-be.org as it is now:  
 
 

 
  

http://www.rana-be.org/
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Portrait of a volunteer : Aurélie   
 

 
 
Aurélie has been a volunteer since the first Annual General Assembly on 1 September 2016. Since 
then, she has volunteered for all the tasks RANA has proposed, always with great efficiency, 
particularly during the visits to the Gare du Nord.  
 
We’d like to present her to you via this short Q&A.  
 
 
What made you decide to become a volunteer and why did you decide to spend your time and 
energy with our organisation?  
  
Since a very young age, I have always felt the desire to volunteer for a cause I believe in. For 
example, I often imagined going on a humanitarian mission abroad (but it costs a lot!).  
Until now, I was never able to prioritise volunteering. In between my studies, extracurricular 
activities, family, friends, student jobs, I just couldn’t find the time. And when I do something I like to 
throw myself into it! Then, when I finished my degree last September, I told myself I could finally take 
a bit of time for myself and  do what I really wanted. I was also searching for meaning in my life (and 
in my professional life). A friend told me about RANA, I told her I wanted to get involved and we 
attended the first AGM. From then on, things moved fast. Volunteering in a non-profit organisation 
and the issue of refugees were new for me. But I felt a keen desire to contribute and I enjoyed it so 
much that I wanted to keep coming back and even to take it further. When you can feel the positive 
effects of your actions, you just want one thing, and that’s to persevere!  
 
What  does your volunteering entail? 
 
I started with on-site visits to Parc Maximilien and the Gare du Nord. These visits basically consisted 
of meeting the basic needs of the migrants who were travelling through Brussels without wanting to 
ask for asylum.  
I now also do ‘buddying’ with a couple of asylum seekers and refugees who recently got refugee 
status. This work is very varied. I ‘buddy’ several people and try to assist them in their settling in 
process in Belgium. It consists of helping them according to their needs or to the problems they face. 
It can be very different from one person to the next.   
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I’m also part of the ‘outings and social events’ group. As the name suggests, we organise regular 
activities which bring together refugees and asylum seekers and locals. We want to create an 
exchange and foster social cohesion. Alongside this, I like to get a bit involved with everything: from 
the diverse round tables, and so the creation of new ideas or improvements for the organisation, to 
collecting donations, to external communication…  
 
Have you had a particularly memorable moment with RANA? 
 
It’s hard to say. I think there have been many. Every time we think we are doing something good for 
the person in front of us; what seems quite insignificant for us can mean a lot for them. Every time I 
get a real smile.  
 
What do your family and friends think about your volunteering? Do they encourage you in this 
endeavour?  
 
My family encourages me a lot. They understand why I do it. They share my ideas. My family and 
friends in general have noticed I feel fulfilled doing this and encourage me to pursue a career in this 
sector. I know I’m lucky to be supported. This activity is quite demanding and it can take up a lot of 
our time. It’s not something you can just set aside at the end of the day and when you want to go 
home, so it’s important to feel understood and supported by people close to you..  Personally, even if 
I want to dedicate x amount of hours to RANA, it’s never x hours, it’s on a daily basis, it’s part of me 
now.  
 
Apart from volunteering, what do you like to do in your free time? 
 
I like to take part in various events and go to watch documentaries. Actually, thanks to RANA, I’ve 
made new friends who also love watching documentaries (and following them with a few beers!). I 
love playing sports, going for walks, discovering cool places… A bit the same as everyone else, I think! 
Ah yes, I also like attending our Arabic class too of course!  
 
Would you have a message to send to the readers of this newsletter? 
 
RANA is also about meaningful contacts with others … Lots of super people from all walks of life: 
among both the volunteers and the beneficiaries! It’s worth getting involved even if just for this 
reason! 
Even if you don’t know much about the refugee issue, don’t worry, you will learn! Just wanting to 
help is enough.  We can all make a difference in our own way. I think we should never think that 
what we are doing is useless. I really believe that we can all do some good in our way. And this way 
we can all contribute to making the world a better place. 
 
 
 

 
 
 


